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September 29, 2005
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, Metropolitan King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Community centers traditionally have been a place for children to build relationships and learn the skills that will help them succeed in life.  In the 21st century providing recreation activities that teach our children about teamwork is no longer enough to level the playing field.  We need to provide them with a place to learn the additional skills of tomorrow.  
This is a precipitous challenge for King County Parks as budget constraints have all but eliminated our youth programs, let alone afford us the opportunity to invest in their improvement.  However, it is with great pleasure that I report to you: we have found a way.  The ordinance I am transmitting today authorizes an agreement with the Technology Access Foundation (TAF) to build and operate the Lakewood Family Center for 21st Century Skills.  The agreement, based on the attached term sheet, and TAF partnership will leverage a $2 million Real Estate Excise Tax fund (REET) grant towards the construction of a state-of-the-art, “green” community center, valued at over $6 million.  
The community center, located in King County’s Lakewood Park in unincorporated North Highline, is to be constructed and operated by the non-profit TAF for 30 years, after which point the land and building will revert to public ownership.  During the term of occupancy, TAF will provide after-school and summer activities for youth and daytime and evening programs for young adults and families.  It is estimated over 1,000 individuals will be served by TAF programs each year, while hundreds of others will benefit from the availability of a new public facility for neighborhood meetings and recreation activities.   
Beyond the community development benefits described above, the Lakewood Family Center for 21st Century Skills will contribute to environmental stewardship, county and nation-wide.  A Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design (LEED™) certified building that raises the bar for “green,” the building will be a model for integrating salvage materials and environmental education into the construction process.  Our goal is that a significant portion of the building materials be generated from the homes of residents, through innovative opportunities ranging from children collecting soup cans to be crushed and re-used for the building’s foundation to salvaging concrete and glass from the deconstruction of a severely distressed public housing development to form the floorboards and walls of a bright, new “brain games” room.   
A project of this magnitude, value, and acclaim could not come at a better time for the White Center community or King County.  White Center is a community in transition.  By 2010, the King County Housing Authority will have completed the Greenbridge development replacing 569 units of severely distressed public housing with a new 900-1100 mixed-income community.  I am proud of our $10 million contribution to this project and believe we have a responsibility to our taxpayers and this community to maximize the economic and community development potential of this investment.  The Lakewood Family Center for 21st Century Skills is the largest in a series of projects I have proposed in collaboration with federal, state, corporate, non-profit and community groups to ensure the long-term viability of the White Center community.  The White Center Community Enhancement Initiative Motion, which I am also transmitting today, describes in greater detail the leadership role King County will play in this effort.
While the Lakewood Family Center for 21st Century Skills is not a traditional public works project, it is in alignment with the 2002 King County Parks Business Plan strategy for enhancing community and park amenities without increasing ongoing operating costs.  The business plan directs the Parks Division to move out of the delivery of programming at community centers, and replace this with non-profit service providers. 
I request the Council act expeditiously to approve this ordinance.  Securing an agreement with King County for the use of Lakewood Park is critical for the TAF to raise the remainder of the funds for this project.  Please contact Kevin Brown, Division Director, Parks and Recreation Division, at 206-296-8687, with any questions or concerns.
Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers
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